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“I return to the wilderness to remember what I have forgotten, that the world can be 
wholesome and beautiful, that the harmony and integrity of ecosystems at peace is a mirror 
to what we have lost.” 
— TERRY TEMPEST WILLIAMS by Karin Teague

The one million dollar question! We 
know that climate change disproportion-
ately affects alpine environments like that 
on Independence Pass. Temperatures in 
the Rockies have risen three and a half de-
grees Fahrenheit in the last seventy years. 
Snowmelt is generally occurring 
earlier, and with it the first blooms 
of the year are coming out sooner.

If the wildflower season is 
starting earlier, does that mean it 
is winding up earlier? As tempera-
tures rise, will shrubs and trees 
start to move up in elevation, po-
tentially crowding out alpine flow-
ers? Will alpine flowers, adapted 
for cold temperatures, wither in 
the heat, or flourish in their new-
found banana belt? Who will be the 
winners, and who the losers?

These are just some of the 
questions that scientists and lay 

What does climate change mean for wildflowers?
wildflower-lovers alike are pondering, and 
which we hope to begin answering with our 
studies on Independence Pass. 

Beginning in 2016, the Aspen Global 
Change Institute, Colorado Mountain Col-
lege, and IPF launched a cover composition 
study near the summit of the Pass, where 

AGCI maintains a soil moisture and weather 
monitoring station. In this study, which we 
conduct annually mid-July, we record the 
types and percentages of ground cover—in-
cluding rock, bare ground, litter, and every 
species of plant—found in what’s known as 
a Modified Whitaker Plot. Conducted on our 

knees over many hours, it is painstak-
ing, challenging work that we all look 
forward to!

In addition, 2022 marks IPF’s third 
year studying wildflower phenology—
the timing of biological events—along 
the Linkins Lake Trail. Every week 
throughout the summer we identify the 
wildflower species found in four plots 
along the trail, and count how many 
plants of each species are in bloom. 
Each plot represents a different eleva-
tion and microclimate. This study cap-
tures the timing of first, peak, and last 
flowering of each species, and what 
kind of year they  are having. 

While we don’t yet have enough years of data from these studies to 
identify trends or draw conclusions, our regular time in the field has led 
to some anecdotal observations. 

First, with respect to the length of the wildflower season generally, 
much seems to depend on the summer rains that do or don’t fall. Even 
in a year with a big, long-lasting snowpack like 2019, which led to an 
explosion of flowers when the snow finally melted in mid-July, when 
the summer monsoons didn’t follow, the flowers closed up shop by mid-
August. Conversely, summers that start hot and dry can see flowers linger 
into late August and September if summer rains come to the rescue. 

What happens when they don’t? Is there any downside to flow-
ers blooming and going to seed earlier than in the past? Once again, 
the answer is, it depends. If the flowers’ primary pollinators, such as 
bees or butterflies, don’t respond to climate change in the same way 
as the flowers—if, for example, those pollinators arrive later than peak 
bloom—the flowers’ reproductive success may suffer (along with the 
pollinators’.) Early blooming also puts flowers at risk of suffering a late 
frost, as we often see with fruit trees in the Roaring Fork Valley that 
then fail to produce fruit. 

However, some studies suggest that the timing of snowmelt and 
the last spring frost are largely operating in parallel. As for pollinators, 
studies from the Rocky Mountain Biological Lab just to the south of us 

By Gail Holstein

One of the first things people 
mention when they talk about 
Woody is his modesty.

For example, he has never 
wanted to be called by his given 
name, “King.” Too imperious! He 
was lucky to have inherited the 
surname of Woodward.

Another word that often comes 
up around Woody is “classy.” In a 
town populated by guys in rag-
ged tee-shirts and torn jeans, he 
always manages to look pressed 
out. Mark Fuller, who until early 
2015 was IPF’s Executive Director, 
remembers that “in a town full of 
dirty longhairs, he looked like he 
had just stepped out of an Arrow 
Shirt commercial.”

Most Aspenites – many of whom 
consider themselves “locals”— 
arrived long after Woody came, in 1956. As Woody remembers 
it, “I arrived in Aspen on November the 15th, 1956. I had a 
job at the Hotel Jerome as a desk clerk. Two weeks before 
Christmas I broke my right leg skiing on Aspen Mountain. I was 
able to get to work but I was was not able to be a desk clerk.  
I became the telephone operator. It was bad for business to 
have a desk clerk with a broken leg.”

Woody had many jobs: working 
at the Jerome and the Copper Kettle, 
teaching cross-country skiing at Ash-
croft, managing the Aspen Meadows. 
In 1974 he was the go-to guy for any 
issues that might pop up after most 
Institute people had left for the win-
ter. In 1975 he helped get the Kresge 
Building up and running.

His wife Anne was cool on the 
outside, competently managing apart-
ments near today’s City Market, but 
quite lively once she knew a person 
well. Woody recalls taking her camping 
one fall on Independence Pass, miles 
up pot-holed Lincoln Creek Road at the 
ghost town of Ruby. When an unexpect-
ed snowstorm arrived in the middle of 
the night, they had to get out of there 
fast. He figured that he’d never see her 
again after the ordeal. But – surprise! 
She married him anyway.

Woody’s main interest is, and has 
long been, the Pass. He used to be the 
starter for the Ride for the Pass, scrib-
bled board meeting minutes in pencil, 
and wrote wonderful thank-you notes 
to donors. A proud achievement was 
getting toilets installed at the summit.

At age 82 he spent ten hours re-
moving snow fences and loading them onto helicopters. The next day 
he told his son David, “I don’t know why, but I’m a bit tired, and my 
knees hurt some.”

Woody finally resigned in 2021 – 32 years after the founding of IPF. 
“I have had a number of jobs of all types and have served on a number 
of boards. IPF was the best board I have ever been on,” Woody said.

Today, at 93, Woody is as vital as 
ever. He keeps up with IPF matters by 
reading the director’s weekly updates, 
and enjoys discussing anything Pass-re-
lated with board members and staff who 
drop by Whitcomb Terrace for visits. 

When nominated for the Aspen Hall 
of Fame, he refused, saying he “didn’t 
want all the fuss.” That was just Woody 
being Woody.    

demonstrate significant variation in pollinator populations and 
responses to climate change from year to year. 

Anecdotally speaking, it feels like pollinators, especially in 
the high alpine, are arriving late to the party. On July 27 of last 
year, I stood on top of 13,700’ Mt. Champion and observed that 
while peak bloom on top was quite apparently over, with just a few 
species of Potentillas and Drabas hanging on, the insect activity 
was enormous—much greater than it had been back in June, when 
the alpine flowers were at their most numerous. 

Does this mean we’ll see reduced reproduction and fewer 
wildflowers in the years to come? Will the answer be, once again, 
it depends? Adding to the uncertainty, studies suggest that not only 
do individual species of flowers within the same genus respond 
differently to climate change and to the various environmental 
factors at work from year to year, but that differences exist among 
populations of species, among different plants within a population, 
and even among flowers on an individual plant!

Plainly we have much to learn before we can move from 
anecdotes to data-supported conclusions. In the meantime, we 
look forward to paying close attention to what the wildflowers 
have to teach us this summer, and if we are fortunate, for many 
summers to come.  

King “Woody” Woodward
Board member extraordinaire

Old man of the mountain, Hymenoxis grandiflora

Colorado columbine, Aquilegia coerulea
Thanks to Hiromi Kondo for her work collecting the studies referenced in this article.

Dwarf clover, Trifolium nanum

IPF board and staff, 2015

Woody at the Grottos, photo Jennifer Woodward
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forward to!
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wanted to be called by his given 
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I became the telephone operator. It was bad for business to 
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at the Jerome and the Copper Kettle, 
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croft, managing the Aspen Meadows. 
In 1974 he was the go-to guy for any 
issues that might pop up after most 
Institute people had left for the win-
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long been, the Pass. He used to be the 
starter for the Ride for the Pass, scrib-
bled board meeting minutes in pencil, 
and wrote wonderful thank-you notes 
to donors. A proud achievement was 
getting toilets installed at the summit.

At age 82 he spent ten hours re-
moving snow fences and loading them onto helicopters. The next day 
he told his son David, “I don’t know why, but I’m a bit tired, and my 
knees hurt some.”

Woody finally resigned in 2021 – 32 years after the founding of IPF. 
“I have had a number of jobs of all types and have served on a number 
of boards. IPF was the best board I have ever been on,” Woody said.

Today, at 93, Woody is as vital as 
ever. He keeps up with IPF matters by 
reading the director’s weekly updates, 
and enjoys discussing anything Pass-re-
lated with board members and staff who 
drop by Whitcomb Terrace for visits. 

When nominated for the Aspen Hall 
of Fame, he refused, saying he “didn’t 
want all the fuss.” That was just Woody 
being Woody.    

demonstrate significant variation in pollinator populations and 
responses to climate change from year to year. 

Anecdotally speaking, it feels like pollinators, especially in 
the high alpine, are arriving late to the party. On July 27 of last 
year, I stood on top of 13,700’ Mt. Champion and observed that 
while peak bloom on top was quite apparently over, with just a few 
species of Potentillas and Drabas hanging on, the insect activity 
was enormous—much greater than it had been back in June, when 
the alpine flowers were at their most numerous. 

Does this mean we’ll see reduced reproduction and fewer 
wildflowers in the years to come? Will the answer be, once again, 
it depends? Adding to the uncertainty, studies suggest that not only 
do individual species of flowers within the same genus respond 
differently to climate change and to the various environmental 
factors at work from year to year, but that differences exist among 
populations of species, among different plants within a population, 
and even among flowers on an individual plant!

Plainly we have much to learn before we can move from 
anecdotes to data-supported conclusions. In the meantime, we 
look forward to paying close attention to what the wildflowers 
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Board member extraordinaire

Old man of the mountain, Hymenoxis grandiflora

Colorado columbine, Aquilegia coerulea
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Calendar
VOLUNTEER PROJECT

Wednesday, July 13
8:30am-noon
meet at the winter gate

VOLUNTEER PROJECT

Wednesday, August 10
8:30am-noon
meet at the winter gate

BOOK SIGNING PARTY

Wednesday, August 24
5-7pm
new edition of High Road to Aspen with Paul 
Andersen & David Hiser
ACES

LINKINS LAKE TRAIL PROJECT

Sunday, August 28
8:30am-3pm
meet at trailhead



2022 Summer / Fall Projects
1.

New picnic tables 
for Discovery/Braille Trail

Long winters and inevitable decay have finally 
rendered the original, charming log tables at this 

popular picnic area unusable; they will be replaced 
with handsome, wheelchair-adapted tables made 

from recycled materials that will last for decades.

8. 
Linkins Lake trail project

For the fifth consecutive (and possibly final!) year, IPF, RFOV and the US Forest 
Service will return to Linkins Lake to protect wetlands and reduce the impacts 

of water runoff and human traffic on this popular, family-friendly trail.

7. 
Ecological studies

IPF will continue its studies of: (1) pikas, in partnership with the 
Colorado Pika Project; (2) forest health, including spruce and 

other beetle infestations; (3) the phenology and composition of 
wildflowers on Independence Pass; and (4) river health, including 

summer temperatures and algae buildup.

6.
Lincoln Creek informational signage
IPF will install near Grizzly Reservoir the second 
of two signs, which will educate visitors on road 
conditions, where it is permissible to camp, and 
how to be good stewards of the landscape.

5.
Mt. Massive Wilderness preservation
IPF is supporting the work of the Wilderness Land 

Trust in transferring to the US Forest Service 
the last private inholding in the Mt. Massive 

Wilderness area, a 20-acre parcel below Blue Lake 
that intersects the North Fork Lake Creek Trail. 

4.
Linkins cabin restoration
IPF will conduct a structural assessment of the 1900s 
cabin across from the Linkins/upper Lost Man trailhead 
with the goal of shoring up and preserving this historically 
significant structure. 

3.
Wag Bags for climbers

Modeling the highly successful waste-free 
campaign in Boulder, IPF will launch a “keep it 

clean” pilot project, stocking Wag Bags for human 
waste and TP at key climbing areas.

2.
North summit trail reroute
IPF and the US Forest Service are exploring rerouting of the 
current network of steep, rutted, erosion-causing social trails 
heading north from the summit up to the prominent rock 
outcropping, in order to protect the fragile alpine tundra.

Lincoln Creek Road 
This is a very rough road. Please stay on the road and camp only in designated campsites. 

It is 5.8 miles to Grizzly Reservoir. Beyond, 4-wheel drive and high clearance are necessary.

Miles 0-5:  

Learn more at 

independencepass.org

White Ri ve r White River

Highway 82

RUBY

PORTAL CG

Grizzly Reservoir

Highway 82

Anderson/Petroleum TH

Tabor TH

Roaring Fork River

Lincoln Creek

Lincoln Creek

New York TH

Grizzly Lake TH

LINCOLN GULCH CG

WELLER CG

LOST MAN CG

Numbered sites 1-5 (start)

Numbered sites 11-22 

Numbered sites 6-10

0                0.5               1 Mile

N

ROUGH ROAD CONDITIONS

4-Wheel Drive and high clearance are recommended 

to Grizzly Reservoir, and both are necessary beyond. 

Road may be impassable when wet.

Stay on the road and off the tundra.

Leave cultural sites as you find them.

Take a photo to have this information with you.

Fires in existing rings only when conditions allow. 

Follow posted fire restrictions.

FIRE INFORMATION

THERE  ARE NO TOILETS

Pack out all trash, human and pet waste, and toilet paper.

Use portable toilets. Otherwise, bury poop in a hole 

6-8 inches deep, and at least 100-feet 

from water, camp, and trails.

LEAVE NO TRACE

Store all food, trash, and scented items in food storage 

lockers at designated sites or securely in your vehicle. 

Do not leave food unattended.

BE BEAR AWARE

FOLLOW THESE PRACTICES

No cell service.

No camping at trailheads. 

Stay limit is 5 days. 

Pack it in, Pack it out. 

CAMPING GUIDELINES

ZONE C
4-Wheel Drive & High Clearance Necessary. 

Dispersed camping ONLY in previously 

impacted sites, and 100-feet from water.

ZONE B
4-Wheel Drive & High Clearance.

NO CAMPING.

 ZONE A
4-Wheel Drive & High Clearance.

Camping ONLY in designated 

sites, 1-22.
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Brooke Newman
Mona Newton
Meredith & Chuck Ogilby
Danny & Susie Patterson
Melinda & Norman Payson
Paula Ann & Robert Peck, in 

memory of Milton Peck
Peter & Lisa Pendergast
Barbara Pitchford

Everything we do depends on you  — thank you, generous donors!

2022 
RIDE FOR 
THE PASS 
SPONSORS

Forest Sponsors 
($500)
Alpine Valley Services
Anonymous
Basalt Bike & Ski
Best Sign Systems
Chinook Charitable Foundation
Christie’s International 

Real Estate Aspen/
Snowmass  

Earth-Wise Horticultural
Boots Ferguson & Carolyn 

Miller
The Gant
Holy Cross Energy
David Hyman & Barbara Reid
KSPN 
LT3 Real Estate Group
Obermeyer Wood Investment 

Counsel
James & Hensley Peterson
Reese Henry
Ryan Investments
SGM
Valley Lumber

Alpine Sponsors 
($5,000)
Cooper Street Capital
Fidel Duke  

 
Subalpine Sponsors 
($2,500)
Alpine Bank
Jacolyn & John Bucksbaum
Lynda & Stewart Resnick
Ute Mountaineer

Montane Sponsors 
($1,000)
Aspen Times
Busy Beavers Gardening 
Chris Klug Properties
KDNK Community Radio
Timberline Bank  

  

Gina Pogliano, in memory of 
Felix & Lenore Pogliano

John Putnam
Valerie and Herschel Richter 

Donor Advised Fund of 
the Jewish Community 
Foundation of      
Greater Phoenix

Will & Margaret Roush
Mary Salton, in memory of 

Heather Hopton
Clare & Marius Sanger
Suzanne Scheer
Joel Scott
James Scull
Joyce & Chuck Shenk
Anda & Ryan Smalls, in honor of 

their kids, Zala & Luka
Lou & Ray Stover
William Stutts
Patricia Stranahan
Stryer Family Fund
Ned Sullivan
Kathy & Edward Sweeney
Tyrolean Lodge
Craig & Becky Ward
John Werning
Everett Wiehe
Andre & Julie Wille
George Zachar & Nancy Lazar
Robert Zupancis

$1-$99
Dean Bressler & Leslie 

McWhirter
Connie & Geoff Burg, in honor of 

the Markalunas Family
Andrew & Eliza Burlingame
Katie Carlsen, in memory of 
 Ben Carlsen
Steve & Terry Casey
Trish Chew, in memory of Cindy 

Curlee
Todd Christman
Kent Deimer
Chuck & Doris Downey
Douglas Dyakon
Charlie Eckart
Susy Ellison
Sally Faison
Susan Rinker Frensley
Nancy & Wolf Gensch
Jon Gibans
Bruce Gordon
Margot Graham
Ann Hodges
Katie Hyman, in honor of 
 David Hyman & Barbara Reid
Suzanne Jackson
Gideon Kaufman
Debbie Kelly
Jillian Kops
Ann Larson
Geoffrey Lester
Christy & Ted Mahon
Nika Meyers

Meadow Sponsors 
($250)
Aspen Skiing Company
Aspen Square Hotel
David J. Borchers, M.D., 

Achieve Health and 
Performance

Cunningham Companies
Debra & Steven Falender
Bill & Joyce Gruenberg
Gail & Phil Holstein
Charlie Hopton 
Carol Ann Kopf, in memory of 

Bob Lewis
Renewal by Andersen
The Rockwood Charitable 

Trust 
Skratch Labs
Sopris Sun
T-Lazy-7 Ranch 

Lee & Paul Michaels
Liza Mitchell
Richard & Pamela Musso
Ricki Newman
Virginia & Rick Newton
Helen Palmer, in memory of 

Kathy Purcell
Bruce Parlette
Fred Peirce
Karen Petersen
Rachel Richards
Summer Richards
Mark Rodenburg
Mary Ellen & Peter Rogers
Anna & Bubba Scott
Sam Shamie
Carolyn Shohet
Steve Skadron
Sandy Simpson
Nancy Tipton, in memory of 

Jack Tipton
Sharon Troyer
Ute Mountaineer
Ryan Vugteveen
Tom & Donna Ward
Nina Coulter Ware
Sherry Helmke & Edward D 

Wang, in memory of 
 Diana Beuttas
Suzanne Wolff

Donations made between 
October 1, 2021 and 

May 31, 2022    

COST
1. INDEPENDENCE  $25 adults  |  $10 kids (under 12)

2. WELLER LAKE  $25 adults  |  $10 kids (under 12)

3. E-BIKE  $25 adults  |  $10 kids (under 12)
3 OPTIONS
 1.  10 miles / 2,300’ vertical [timed] to the ghost town of INDEPENDENCE

 2.  family-friendly 2+ miles / 500’ vertical [untimed] to WELLER LAKE

3.  E-BIKE option, pedal assist only [untimed]

START 
at the winter 
closure gate 
on Highway 82

MANY THANKS

to our generous sponsors!

For a complete list, please go to 

independencepass.org 

TO REGISTER
independencepass.org/ride-for-the-pass

(registration closes at 5pm, Friday May 20)

INFO  call Dina  |  970.379.1222
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If you love Independence Pass, please consider supporting our work by:

1  |  sending a check or credit card payment in the enclosed envelope;

2  |  donating online at www. independencepass.org/donate;

3  |  making a tax-free, IRA charitable distribution; or

4  |  gifting stock by emailing director@independencepass.org 

9.
Student tree plantings and restoration projects
IPF will continue its decades-long relationship with schools from Glenwood 
to Aspen, planting native saplings throughout the corridor and removing 
metal debris from the Continental Divide.



BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Robert Lewis

Founder (1921-2005) 

Ramona Markalunas
Director Emeritus (1932-2012)

Arthur (Boots) Ferguson, Jr.
President 

Kristen Henry
Vice President 

Debbi Falender
Co-Treasurer

Bob Wade
Co-Treasurer

Emily Maynard
Secretary

Brandon Cooper

Bill Gruenberg 

Gail Holstein

Adam McCurdy
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STAFF
Karin Teague
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The mission of the Independence Pass Foundation is to restore and protect 
the ecological, historical, and aesthetic integrity of the Independence Pass corridor 
and to encourage stewardship, safety, and appreciation of the Pass.

Post Office Box 1700

Aspen Colorado 81612

970.274.9690

IndependencePass.org 

“I return to the wilderness to remember what I have forgotten, that the world can be 
wholesome and beautiful, that the harmony and integrity of ecosystems at peace is a mirror 
to what we have lost.” 
— TERRY TEMPEST WILLIAMS by Karin Teague

The one million dollar question! We 
know that climate change disproportion-
ately affects alpine environments like that 
on Independence Pass. Temperatures in 
the Rockies have risen three and a half de-
grees Fahrenheit in the last seventy years. 
Snowmelt is generally occurring 
earlier, and with it the first blooms 
of the year are coming out sooner.

If the wildflower season is 
starting earlier, does that mean it 
is winding up earlier? As tempera-
tures rise, will shrubs and trees 
start to move up in elevation, po-
tentially crowding out alpine flow-
ers? Will alpine flowers, adapted 
for cold temperatures, wither in 
the heat, or flourish in their new-
found banana belt? Who will be the 
winners, and who the losers?

These are just some of the 
questions that scientists and lay 

What does climate change mean for wildflowers?
wildflower-lovers alike are pondering, and 
which we hope to begin answering with our 
studies on Independence Pass. 

Beginning in 2016, the Aspen Global 
Change Institute, Colorado Mountain Col-
lege, and IPF launched a cover composition 
study near the summit of the Pass, where 

AGCI maintains a soil moisture and weather 
monitoring station. In this study, which we 
conduct annually mid-July, we record the 
types and percentages of ground cover—in-
cluding rock, bare ground, litter, and every 
species of plant—found in what’s known as 
a Modified Whitaker Plot. Conducted on our 

knees over many hours, it is painstak-
ing, challenging work that we all look 
forward to!

In addition, 2022 marks IPF’s third 
year studying wildflower phenology—
the timing of biological events—along 
the Linkins Lake Trail. Every week 
throughout the summer we identify the 
wildflower species found in four plots 
along the trail, and count how many 
plants of each species are in bloom. 
Each plot represents a different eleva-
tion and microclimate. This study cap-
tures the timing of first, peak, and last 
flowering of each species, and what 
kind of year they  are having. 

While we don’t yet have enough years of data from these studies to 
identify trends or draw conclusions, our regular time in the field has led 
to some anecdotal observations. 

First, with respect to the length of the wildflower season generally, 
much seems to depend on the summer rains that do or don’t fall. Even 
in a year with a big, long-lasting snowpack like 2019, which led to an 
explosion of flowers when the snow finally melted in mid-July, when 
the summer monsoons didn’t follow, the flowers closed up shop by mid-
August. Conversely, summers that start hot and dry can see flowers linger 
into late August and September if summer rains come to the rescue. 

What happens when they don’t? Is there any downside to flow-
ers blooming and going to seed earlier than in the past? Once again, 
the answer is, it depends. If the flowers’ primary pollinators, such as 
bees or butterflies, don’t respond to climate change in the same way 
as the flowers—if, for example, those pollinators arrive later than peak 
bloom—the flowers’ reproductive success may suffer (along with the 
pollinators’.) Early blooming also puts flowers at risk of suffering a late 
frost, as we often see with fruit trees in the Roaring Fork Valley that 
then fail to produce fruit. 

However, some studies suggest that the timing of snowmelt and 
the last spring frost are largely operating in parallel. As for pollinators, 
studies from the Rocky Mountain Biological Lab just to the south of us 

By Gail Holstein

One of the first things people 
mention when they talk about 
Woody is his modesty.

For example, he has never 
wanted to be called by his given 
name, “King.” Too imperious! He 
was lucky to have inherited the 
surname of Woodward.

Another word that often comes 
up around Woody is “classy.” In a 
town populated by guys in rag-
ged tee-shirts and torn jeans, he 
always manages to look pressed 
out. Mark Fuller, who until early 
2015 was IPF’s Executive Director, 
remembers that “in a town full of 
dirty longhairs, he looked like he 
had just stepped out of an Arrow 
Shirt commercial.”

Most Aspenites – many of whom 
consider themselves “locals”— 
arrived long after Woody came, in 1956. As Woody remembers 
it, “I arrived in Aspen on November the 15th, 1956. I had a 
job at the Hotel Jerome as a desk clerk. Two weeks before 
Christmas I broke my right leg skiing on Aspen Mountain. I was 
able to get to work but I was was not able to be a desk clerk.  
I became the telephone operator. It was bad for business to 
have a desk clerk with a broken leg.”

Woody had many jobs: working 
at the Jerome and the Copper Kettle, 
teaching cross-country skiing at Ash-
croft, managing the Aspen Meadows. 
In 1974 he was the go-to guy for any 
issues that might pop up after most 
Institute people had left for the win-
ter. In 1975 he helped get the Kresge 
Building up and running.

His wife Anne was cool on the 
outside, competently managing apart-
ments near today’s City Market, but 
quite lively once she knew a person 
well. Woody recalls taking her camping 
one fall on Independence Pass, miles 
up pot-holed Lincoln Creek Road at the 
ghost town of Ruby. When an unexpect-
ed snowstorm arrived in the middle of 
the night, they had to get out of there 
fast. He figured that he’d never see her 
again after the ordeal. But – surprise! 
She married him anyway.

Woody’s main interest is, and has 
long been, the Pass. He used to be the 
starter for the Ride for the Pass, scrib-
bled board meeting minutes in pencil, 
and wrote wonderful thank-you notes 
to donors. A proud achievement was 
getting toilets installed at the summit.

At age 82 he spent ten hours re-
moving snow fences and loading them onto helicopters. The next day 
he told his son David, “I don’t know why, but I’m a bit tired, and my 
knees hurt some.”

Woody finally resigned in 2021 – 32 years after the founding of IPF. 
“I have had a number of jobs of all types and have served on a number 
of boards. IPF was the best board I have ever been on,” Woody said.

Today, at 93, Woody is as vital as 
ever. He keeps up with IPF matters by 
reading the director’s weekly updates, 
and enjoys discussing anything Pass-re-
lated with board members and staff who 
drop by Whitcomb Terrace for visits. 

When nominated for the Aspen Hall 
of Fame, he refused, saying he “didn’t 
want all the fuss.” That was just Woody 
being Woody.    

demonstrate significant variation in pollinator populations and 
responses to climate change from year to year. 

Anecdotally speaking, it feels like pollinators, especially in 
the high alpine, are arriving late to the party. On July 27 of last 
year, I stood on top of 13,700’ Mt. Champion and observed that 
while peak bloom on top was quite apparently over, with just a few 
species of Potentillas and Drabas hanging on, the insect activity 
was enormous—much greater than it had been back in June, when 
the alpine flowers were at their most numerous. 

Does this mean we’ll see reduced reproduction and fewer 
wildflowers in the years to come? Will the answer be, once again, 
it depends? Adding to the uncertainty, studies suggest that not only 
do individual species of flowers within the same genus respond 
differently to climate change and to the various environmental 
factors at work from year to year, but that differences exist among 
populations of species, among different plants within a population, 
and even among flowers on an individual plant!

Plainly we have much to learn before we can move from 
anecdotes to data-supported conclusions. In the meantime, we 
look forward to paying close attention to what the wildflowers 
have to teach us this summer, and if we are fortunate, for many 
summers to come.  

King “Woody” Woodward
Board member extraordinaire

Old man of the mountain, Hymenoxis grandiflora

Colorado columbine, Aquilegia coerulea
Thanks to Hiromi Kondo for her work collecting the studies referenced in this article.

Dwarf clover, Trifolium nanum

IPF board and staff, 2015

Woody at the Grottos, photo Jennifer Woodward

continued inside  >

Wildflowers, continued from other side  >

SUMMER 2022 

Calendar
VOLUNTEER PROJECT

Wednesday, July 13
8:30am-noon
meet at the winter gate

VOLUNTEER PROJECT

Wednesday, August 10
8:30am-noon
meet at the winter gate

BOOK S IGNING  PART Y

Wednesday, August 24
5-7pm
new edition of High Road to Aspen with Paul 
Andersen & David Hiser
ACES

L INKINS  LAKE  TRAIL  PROJECT

Sunday, August 28
8:30am-3pm
meet at trailhead




